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2.
   BACKGROUND INFORMATION

2.1 In January 2009, the Council launched Keyways, a choice based scheme for the allocation of social housing in our Borough, and in November 2010, the scheme was extended to the Boroughs of Corby and Wellingborough.  Keyways is the primary method for allocating social rented homes owned by the Council and housing associations in our Borough.  It is also used to promote homes available for private rental and shared ownership.  
2.2 Underpinning Keyways is our Housing Allocation Scheme, which sets out how we prioritise housing applicants for vacant properties in our Borough.  The current Scheme is summarised as follows:

· We operate an “open” housing register, meaning that all applicants can apply, regardless of whether or not they live in the Borough, so long as they are not ineligible to apply for any social housing by law, for example, by virtue of their immigration status;

· Applicants are placed in one of four bands (A to D) on the register, according to their assessed level of priority;

· Applicants bid for vacant properties advertised on Keyways;

· The applicant offered the property will usually be the applicant in the highest band who has been in that band the longest. 

· The number of applicants on the register far outnumbers the number of properties that become available, and as a result, most applications are unsuccessful.  We have 3,011 live applications currently on the register, but only 599 properties were available to let during 2011/12.  

· In 2011/12, each available property advertised on Keyways received an average of 38 bids.   
2.3 The Government has recognised the inadequacies in current methods of allocating affordable and social housing, and have legislated for change in the Localism Act 2011.  This Act gives the Council the freedom and flexibility to develop a policy which enables us to better manage our housing waiting list and the letting of social housing stock in our Borough, while still fulfilling our obligations to those deemed to have a “reasonable preference” under the terms of the Housing Act 1996.   
2.4 Therefore, the new Housing Allocation Scheme represents a radical shift from existing policy. It aims to make best possible use of Council and housing association homes in the Borough, better manage our applicants’ aspirations, whilst at the same time, continuing to meet our statutory obligations.  The Housing Allocations Scheme can be found on the Council’s website. 
3.    
 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

3.1 
Analysis of our Keyways housing register and lettings data, together with wide 
ranging consultation with stakeholders, has underpinned the review of our 
Housing Allocation Scheme.

3.2 
As a result, the principal changes proposed within the revised Scheme are:

1. No housing need – It is proposed that applicants who have no identified housing need will no longer be accepted onto the housing register.   Currently, 1,264 applications (42% of all live applications), have been placed in Band D because they are adequately housed. They have no realistic chance of being housed unless they are seeking sheltered accommodation. 

2. No local connection - Applications from households who do not live in the Borough will no longer be accepted, unless they have a clear local connection.  For example, they have close family already living in the Borough or they work here. 

3. Better use of the existing housing stock - Greater priority will be given to existing social housing tenants who wish to downsize, particularly those who are willing to free up family housing with two bedrooms or more and have a medical need, who will be placed in Band A. In addition, those occupying properties with disabled adaptations which are no longer needed will be given greater priority to transfer. 
4. Sheltered housing - Existing sheltered housing tenants who need to transfer from upper to ground floor accommodation on medical grounds will be placed in Band A to enable them to transfer more quickly. 

5. Discharge of our statutory homelessness duty – The private rented sector has seen a massive growth in our Borough over the last decade, and private rentals now account for more than 20% of the total housing stock (estimated at 7,500 to 8,000 homes). In comparison, the number of new homes being built by housing associations has fallen sharply. Therefore, it is proposed that those households to whom the Council has accepted a full duty as statutorily homeless will be made an offer of privately rented housing whenever possible.

6. People who can afford market housing – New income and asset caps will be introduced so that those who have the financial means to resolve their housing needs themselves will no longer be accepted.  Those with equity in their homes of more than £35,000 will not be accepted unless their accommodation is not suitable for their needs and they cannot reasonably afford to move.  Similarly, single person households with an income of £45,000 per annum or more and joint applicants with an income of more than £60,000 per annum will no longer be accepted. 
7. People who behave in an unacceptable way – The groups of applicants who will not qualify to join the register will be extended to those who have all types of housing related debt; perpetrators of antisocial behaviour, harassment etc; and those who have behaved in an unacceptable way towards officers or property of the Council or partner landlord.
8. Armed Forces - A new priority for current and former members of the Armed Forces will be introduced, so that those who have a reasonable preference and urgent housing need will be placed in Band A. 
9. Greater use of local lettings policies on both new build and existing developments to promote greater community cohesion – Local lettings policies will be utilised to give greater priority to those in employment and those who have made a community contribution, for example, through volunteering.   
10. Repeat refusals - Applications will be cancelled from the housing register once the applicant has refused two reasonable offers of accommodation within a twelve month period, and they will not qualify to rejoin the register for a further twelve months. 
3.3 However, as these revisions will be implemented at a time of increasing demand for affordable housing, and significant change to the welfare benefits system, outcomes from the Scheme will be monitored closely to ensure that it delivers our objectives.  Therefore, it is proposed that a review be conducted within twelve months of implementation of the full Housing Allocation Scheme, and findings be reported to the Research and Development Committee and the Executive Committee with recommendations for further change if necessary. 
4.
RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

4.1
As the proposed Housing Allocation Scheme provides a significant departure from current adopted policy on housing allocations, amendments to our IT software will required to accommodate the new Scheme. Officers are currently in negotiation with our choice-based lettings software supplier.
4.2
Initial estimates suggest that the costs to implement IT changes can be covered within existing budgets.  However, it is proposed that we do not implement the revised Housing Allocation Scheme until negotiations with the software supplier are complete, and funding to cover our costs has been identified.   Given the length of time it typically takes to develop and implement IT software changes, launch of the new Housing Allocation Scheme in spring/summer 2013 is anticipated. 
4.3
In the meantime, demand for affordable and social rented homes in our Borough continues to increase with approximately fifty new housing applications now being received each week.  Therefore, to enable us to better manage applicants' aspirations and ensure that local people receive priority for Council and housing association homes which become available in the interim, it is proposed that with immediate effect:

· Applicants who are adequately housed are no longer accepted onto the register (unless they are applying for sheltered housing specifically); 

· Applicants who have no local connection with Kettering Borough as defined in the revised Housing Allocation Scheme are no longer accepted; and . 

· The Council also seeks to discharge its full housing duty to those households accepted as statutorily homelessness into the private rented sector as soon as the Commencement Order comes into effect on 9 November 2012. 

 5.        CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT 

5.1 A full and thorough consultation process has been undertaken with tenants, applicants, housing association and local authority partners during 2011 and 2012.  This has been conducted in a variety of ways including an on-line survey on the Keyways website; focus group meetings with elderly tenants and customers with learning disabilities; and meetings with housing associations who have housing stock in the Keyways partnership area.  Feedback received from this consultation process has informed the development of the Scheme.  It has also informed wider service improvements to the Keyways application process which we are currently working to deliver. 
5.2 The Scheme has been drawn up to ensure full compliance with the latest legislation governing social housing allocations. An Equality Impact Assessment has also been completed.
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT


	To advise the Research and Development Committee of the revised Housing Allocation Scheme, which underpins the allocation of affordable and social housing for rent in the Borough of Kettering, and invite comments. 





6.	RECOMMENDATION





6.1	The Research and Development Committee is invited to comment on the  revised Housing Allocation Scheme.  


 	









